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Kelly Parsley, chair, called the meeting to order at 1:32 p.m.  A quorum was established. 

REVIEW OF AGENDA

No changes to the agenda were made.  On behalf of the Board, Jim Benish wished Melanie Reynolds, Health Officer, a happy birthday. 

INTRODUCTION
Mike Henderson, Administrator of the Disease Control and Prevention Division, introduced the newest member of the Licensed Establishment Program team, Registered Sanitarian Stanley Schell.
MINUTES

Ms. Parsley asked if there were any corrections or additions to the May 22, 2014, minutes. The Board approved the minutes as written.
ACTION ITEM
Request for approval of letter on the creation of a Non-Motorized Transportation District: Ben Brouwer, Health Educator specializing in the Built Environment, presented a letter (page 10 of the board packet) for adoption by Lewis and Clark City-County Board of Health to support the creation by the Helena City Commission of a special district for non-motorized transportation improvements, repair, maintenance and education. Creation of such a district would create a dedicated funding source for the construction and maintenance of pedestrian and bicycle trails and routes and would be an important step toward ensuring the health and safety of Helena residents and visitors. In answer to a question from Scott St. Clair, Mr. Brouwer stated that the district would be managed by the City Public Works Department. Mr. Brouwer also stated that the proposed assessment (page 8 of the board packet) would not result in  a large source of funding but would play a significant role in matching federal grants in the future. It also would allow for funding of projects that currently don’t have a funding source. Mr. St. Clair stated for the record that a district should be voted on by the public.  Mayor Smith stated that he would not support the creation of a special district for non-motorized transportation. He said that he is not in favor of creating new taxing entities at this time.  Commissioner Hunthausen stated that the intent of this letter would be to have maintenance dollars available for infrastructure maintenance.  Commissioner Hunthausen also stated that the role of the Board of Health is to encourage public health in the community.  He encouraged the board to approve the support letter to the City of Helena Commission.  Anne Weber made a motion to approve the letter of support on the creation of a non-motorized transportation district.  Maria Braman seconded the motion.  Commissioner Hunthausen requested that a copy of the letter be sent to the county commissioners. The motion carried 5-2 with Mayor Smith and Mr. St. Clair voting against it.
Request for approval of a letter on the update of the Helena Valley Growth Policy: Mr. Brouwer presented another letter of support (pages 12-15 of the board packet) and asked that the Lewis and Clark City-County Board of Health adopt it to support the development and implementation of policies that protect and improve the health of all Lewis and Clark County residents by considering goals and policies that improve safety, accessibility, and convenience of transportation options for pedestrians, wheelchair users, and bicyclists, and by encouraging land-use development patterns that facilitate physical activity. Ms. Braman commented that there is a great need for safety in the Helena Valley.  In answer to a question from Mayor Smith, Ms. Reynolds stated that the key issues that the County Growth Policy is focusing on are water supply, wastewater disposal, roads and fire protection.  The reason for the support letters presented today is to ensure that officials consider  chronic disease prevention issues within the community. In the Community Health Improvement Plan of 2013, the Health Department and the community ranked chronic disease issues as the second-highest priority health concern in Lewis and Clark County.  In answer to a question from Mr. St. Clair, Mr. Brouwer stated that he did not have an answer to how the subdivision and zoning policies would play out in the Growth Policy. When asked who will pay for the implementation of the updated Growth Policy, Mr. Brouwer said the planning department is reviewing that concern over the course of the public outreach process. Commissioner Hunthausen noted that the Growth Policy is considered a guiding document and not a regulatory document. Subdivision regulations are guided by the subdivision and plotting act.  Additional request for improvements to the policy can’t be made if the issues are not already addressed by the policy. At this time, the county does not have adequate infrastructure to get pedestrians into and out of the city safely.  If the actions of this letter make it into the policy, it will act as a guiding document when developing an area that will include transportation.  In answer to a question from Mr. St. Clair, Commissioner Hunthausen stated that he doesn’t anticipate a district being formed but the County Commission will be looking at establishing zoning within the county. The county subdivision regulations are under different guidelines than the city. The county would have to go before the public for a vote to incorporate a district. To fund a district, the county would look at sources such as grants. The county also would work with the builders of  subdivisions and might consider annexation to the city.  Ms. Reynolds stated that on pages 14-15 of the board packet are actions that are currently in the 2004 Lewis and Clark County Growth Policy that this letter of support is addressing. Ms. Braman made a motion to approve the support letter on the Helena Valley Growth Policy. James Benish seconded the motion.  Commissioner Hunthausen requested that a copy of the letter be sent to the county commissioners. The motion carried 5-2 with Mayor Smith and Mr. St. Clair voting against it.
Request for approval of a letter on the Greater Helena Area Long Range Transportation Plan: Mr. Brouwer presented a third letter of support (pages 17-18 of the board packet) and asked that the Lewis and Clark City-County Board of Health consider using it to support community planning efforts that protect and improve the health of all Lewis and Clark County residents.  The Helena Area Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) update is an important opportunity to strengthen public health by providing more options for safe, non-motorized travel.  In answer to a question from Mr. St. Clair, Mr. Brouwer stated that there was a survey conducted on non-motorized elements as part of the planning process. The survey was developed by the subcontractor Alta Planning and Design in consultation with Robert Peccia and Associates.  Mr. St. Clair commented that the survey should have been provided to the entire voting public for response and not to a select few. Mr. Brouwer noted that besides the survey the LRTP committee has also conducted one public meeting along with stakeholder meetings.   Anne Weber made a motion to approve the support letter on the Greater Helena Area Long Range Transportation Plan and to send  copies of the letter to the county commissioners and the City of East Helena.  Commissioner Hunthausen seconded the motion.  Mayor Smith abstained from voting. The motion carried 6-0.
Approval of the Lewis and Clark City-County Health Department Communicable Disease Reporting Protocol: Mike Henderson presented the Lewis and Clark City-County Health Department Communicable Disease Reporting Protocol (pages 20-38 of the board packet) for Board approval. The Health Department receives an Emergency Preparedness Grant that requires annual review and approval of Communicable Disease Reporting Protocol. In answer to a question from Ms. Weber, Mr. Henderson stated that staff has made changes to the language of the protocol but not to the substance of or procedures in the protocol.  In answer to a question from Ms. Braman, Mr. Henderson stated that the communicable disease staff, along with the registered sanitarians, participate with the Montana Department of Public Health and Human Services (DPHHS) in regular routine exercises.  Commissioner Hunthausen made a motion to approve the Lewis and Clark City-County Health Department Communicable Disease Reporting Protocol.  Ms. Weber seconded the motion.  The motion carried 7-0.
PRESENTATION
Mr. Henderson gave an update on the Disease Control and Prevention Division, in which he highlighted the Licensed Establishment Program’s inspections, permit process, and awards to restaurants, day cares, pools and spas, trailer courts and campgrounds. Karen Wandel, Nurse Supervisor, gave an update on the division’s work with the public regarding communicable diseases and immunizations.  Sarah Howe-Cobb, Public Health Nurse for Augusta and surrounding area, gave an update on her work as a local public health nurse.  In answer to a question from Mayor Smith, Ms. Reynolds stated that the monthly communicable disease report can routinely be found in the back of the board packet.
BOARD MEMBER DISCUSSION
Finance Report: Norman Rostocki, Finance Coordinator, referenced the FY14 comparison to budget and cash flow for July 2013 through May 31, 2014 (page 41 of the board packet).  Mr. Rostocki noted that the Department is 92% of the way through its fiscal year.  Total revenue to date is $1,393,014, or 75% of the amount budgeted; actual expenditures are $1,593,322, or 77% of the amount budgeted. Revenues are under expenditures by $200,307; total ending cash is $606,208.  
Follow-up on Public Health/Safety and Coal Train Transportation Discussion: Ms. Reynolds highlighted a request for follow-up from the Sleeping Giant Citizens Council to the Board of Health (pages 42-43 of the board packet) regarding the health impacts of coal trains and other train traffic through the community. Members of the council met with Ms. Reynolds and Kathy Moore,  Administrator of the Environmental Services Division, on June 17 to discuss trend line data for train traffic, soil and water sampling, and air quality monitoring. As part of the follow-up by the Health Department after this meeting, Ms. Moore will ask the Montana Department of Environmental Quality (DEQ) if  there is additional funding for further air quality monitoring.  The Council plans to present letters for the Board to review on the health and safety concerns regarding train traffic and trend line data that will be sent to the Surface Transportation Board and to the railroad companies. Mr. Benish asked to see other coal train transportation letters that have been sent by other health departments in Montana regarding these issues in their communities.  
HEALTH OFFICER REPORT
Gayle Shirley, Communications Coordinator, has completed a year-long Public Health Management Certification course through the Northwest Center for Public Health Practice at the University of Washington.
The Licensed Establishment Program’s 4th Annual Gold and Silver Fork Awards will be held on June 27th at 10:00 a.m. at the Montana Association of Counties.

Ms. Reynolds and Schlenker & McKittrick Architects (SMA) are working on the Preliminary Architectural Report (PAR) process, which involves reviewing and ranking several building alternatives using criteria outlined as part of the PAR and the Health Department's needs.  Ms. Reynolds will send out a Doodle date request to the Board for those interested in assisting with the PAR process.  After the ranking of the building alternatives, the architects will narrow down the building choices for consideration.  The next step would be to hold 2 public meetings as part of the process to apply for a Community Development Block Grant.  
Ms. Reynolds has emailed staff and the Board an update of recent changes that have occurred within the Cooperative Health Center.

The Health Department is working on acquiring a grant from the Centers for Disease Control (CDC) called the Partnerships to Improve Community Health.  

Stephen Maly with Global Civics Round Table asked Ms. Reynolds to speak on the topic of access to health care as a human right. He plans to include it in a documentary he’s producing for HCTV.  
Staff is continuing to work on finding a date for a Board work session on the East Helena Controlled Groundwater Area. Staff will provide documents for the Board to review before the work session.

There being no public comment, the meeting adjourned at 3:18 p.m.  
Kelly Parsley, Chair




Melanie Reynolds, Secretary

Action Items from June 26 BOH Meeting
· Ms. Reynolds will send the approved BOH support letters to Helena Valley Growth Policy, Non Motorized Transportation District, Long Range Transportation Plan, County Commissioners, and the City of East Helena
· Ms. Reynolds will provide the Board  with other coal train transportation letters that have been sent by other health departments in Montana when they become available.  
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